

Early Childhood Handbook 2018-2019

But Jesus said, "Let the children come to me.

Don't stop them! God's kingdom is made up of people like these."

Matthew 19:14



Dear Parents,

We are pleased that you have chosen our preschool at Vista Ridge Academy. Our center provides quality early childhood services for the community of Erie. We are excited to be serving your family and look forward to building many happy memories with you and your children.

Parents are a vital part of our program. We encourage all parents to play an active role in their child's daily activities. We also need your cooperation to help assure a healthy, safe and educational environment for all the children in our care. It is the responsibility of parents/guardians to read and comply with the guidelines in this handbook.

Sandy Hepp, Director Early Childhood Education

Mission Statement

To inspire learning for life in a Christ-centered environment by promoting creativity, excellence, integrity, respect and stewardship.

Core Values

We are committed to:

- Christ-Centered Living ~ Reflecting God's character in attitudes and action. "You come to him as living stones, a spiritual house that is being built into a holy priesthood. So offer spiritual sacrifices that God accepts through Jesus Christ." 1 Peter 2:
- *Honor* ~ Showing value, dignity, and high regard for people and property. "Honor everyone. Love the brotherhood. Fear God." 1 Peter 2:17
- Exploration ~ Discovering new information to gain a deeper understanding of God and His creation. "For ever since the world was created, people have seen the earth and sky. Through everything God made, they can clearly see his invisible qualities, his eternal power and divine nature." Romans 1:20
- Responsibility ~ Following directions, completing tasks, and taking ownership of choices, words, and actions. "In all the work you are given, do the best you can. Work as though you are working for the Lord, not any earthly master." Colossians 3:23
- *Integrity* ~ Being truthful, fair, and deserving of the trust of others. "Even young people are known by their actions whether their conduct is pure and upright." Proverbs 20:11
- Service ~ Working for the benefit of others. "Use your freedom to serve one another in love." Galatians 5:13
- Heroism ~ Making decisions that align with convictions and beliefs even if it means standing alone. "Have I not commanded you? Be strong and courageous. Do not be terrified; do not be discouraged, for the Lord your God will be with you wherever you go." Joshua 1:9

Purpose and Philosophy

Playing is learning! Allowing freedom with clear limits, boys and girls ages 3-5 years old are given the opportunity to grow and develop in his/her individual potential that supports a strong sense of self. We believe that children are a gift from God. Helping them to learn is a divine privilege.

We desire to respond to the natural curiosity of young children, to affirm each child's individualism and build skills in the use of language, problem solving, and cooperation. Each teacher will promote positive attitudes toward learning while guiding the development of pre-reading, pre-math, and pre-writing skills.

Adjustment Time

Beginning the academic journey at Vista Ridge Academy Preschool is an exciting experience for a young child. Our staff are dedicated to helping children adjust to the school setting and are committed to working together with the parents to make the transition from home to school. There is a 30 day adjustment period for all preschool children. We realize that in some situations, children may not be ready for a structured environment or that Vista Ridge Academy may not be the perfect fit for each child.

Admissions

No religious affiliation is required of any student entering the school. Parents seeking admission of their children pledge to support the principles and Christian ideals for which the school stands.

Admission is available to students of any race, religion, color, nationality, or ethnic origin. The school does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, sex, nationality, or ethnic origin in administration of educational policies, admission procedures, or extracurricular programs.

Readiness is a basic factor in accepting a child into the formal school program. Readiness varies with children and needs to be given individual attention by parents/legal guardians and by the school administrator. Adventist schools accept children in accordance with compulsory state requirements.

Colorado state law requires every child to have a physical examination form signed by an approved health official along with current immunization documentation before they may start school. The examination may not have taken place more than 6 months prior to the child's first day of attendance. Subsequent physicals will be required every year for children under the age of seven.

Birthday Parties

Parents are welcome to bring a special treat to the classroom to celebrate their child's birthday. Potential food allergies will be communicated with all families. You can call in advance and we will let you know how many children are scheduled for the classroom on that day you would like to celebrate. Due to fire safety issues, we cannot burn candles on birthday cakes at the center.

In the event a birthday party is scheduled outside of school time, please give invitations directly to parents of invited children.

Child Abuse

Staff members who have reasonable cause to view or suspect that a child has been subjected to abuse or neglect will immediately report such fact to the Department of Social Services Division of Childcare. Investigators from the Department of Social Services shall be given the right to interview staff and children and to obtain names, addresses, and telephone numbers of parents of children enrolled in the preschool program. Department of Social Services: 1575 Sherman Street, Denver, CO 80203, 303.866.5958 or 1.800.799.5876.

Closings

In case of weather related closures, notification will be made on 9News, 9news.com, school website (www.vistaridge.com), Facebook, and via Renweb (parent's portal). In most cases, Vista Ridge Academy will follow the St. Vrain Valley School District weather closures.

Complaints

Complaints pertinent to the Early Childhood Development Center at Vista Ridge Academy should be directed to the director, the school principal, and the Department of Social Services Division of Childcare in that order. Department of Social Services: 1575 Sherman Street, Denver, CO 80203, 303.866.5958 or 1.800.799.5876.

Confidentiality

In today's world, many of us take special precautions to prevent identity theft. Just as you keep your information confidential, information about children is considered confidential in a child care setting. We have licensing regulations from the state to ensure confidentiality. We will not share information about your child with any other parent, and we request that you not ask for information about other children at the center.

Counseling

Each teacher and staff member on campus is available and willing to provide guidance services to students. School Counselor, Mrs. Shondra Cizek, holds a master's degree in counseling as well as extensive training in this area and is able to assist students and their families either directly or by providing recommendations for other local professional counselors.

Dismissal/Withdrawal

The following behavior is considered unsafe/inappropriate for the child care center:

- Repeated aggressive acts towards other children or teachers.
- Threatening and/or taunting peers or teachers.
- Sexual touching of other children and/or a focus on sexual matters.

Parents are expected to work positively and respectfully with the school and staff in upholding policies and guidance. If these requests are not met, a child may be asked to withdraw. When a parent chooses to withdraw written notification to either the director or principal is required. All accounts must be current upon departure.

Dress Code

Please refer to the Vista Ridge Academy Dress Code available on our website (http://vistaridge.org/calendar-forms/academics/school-uniforms/) or from the front office.

EdVentures (Field Trips)

There will be adequate notifications of scheduled EdVentures with permission slips outlining all the details of the EdVenture. All children must be secured in a child restraint system that is appropriate for the age and development of that child. The child restraint must conform to all applicable Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards and Colorado Child Passenger Safety Laws. If the trip is planned on a day that is not your child's scheduled day, your child is welcome to attend as long as they are accompanied by their parent. Students are allowed to travel in their own parent's car or school transportation only. Parents will be responsible to have their child(ren) to the school on time to leave for scheduled trips. If your child arrives late, you will need to find alternate care for them that day. Supervising teachers will have a cell phone, consent to treat forms, parent contact information, and first aid kit.

Emergency Drills and Evacuations

The principal and the director will ensure that all applicable safety standards are met and maintained. We will have periodic facility review with the Erie Fire Department and Tri-County Health Department. All deficiencies noted in the review will be immediately brought to the school principal and director. The principal and director will set up periodic drills and will maintain a record of each drill.

Should the building require emergency evacuation, the staff-child ratios will be maintained and the children will be evacuated to a nearby location. Each staff member responsible for a group of children will carry emergency contact information with them to the new site. Parents will be contacted by telephone as to the location of the children. (Depending on the circumstances, parents may be requested to pick up their children, or arrange for the emergency contact person to pick up their children).

Guidance

Should students violate the trust placed upon them to abide by the rules of the school, guidance action may be necessary. This action is not a condemnation of the individual, but of the undesirable behavior that produced the guidance. It is the desire of the school to hold students responsible for their actions. It is the purpose of the guidance action to:

- Cultivate positive child, staff, and family relationships by creating and maintaining a socially and emotionally respectful early learning and care environment.
- Implement teaching strategies supporting positive behavior, pro-social peer interaction and overall social and emotional competence in young children.
- Provide individualized social and emotional intervention supports for children who need them; including methods for understanding child behavior and developing, adopting, and implementing a team-based (i.e. family, center administrator, teacher, development specialist, mental health or other consultant, etc.) positive behavior support plan with the intent to reduce challenging behavior and prevent suspensions and expulsions.
- Access an early childhood mental health consultant or other specialist as needed.

Hours of Operation

The Vista Ridge Academy Preschool program is offered for children ages 3 to 6 years of age. This program operates Monday through Thursday 8:15 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. and Friday 8:15 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. This program follows the school schedule for holidays, vacation, and breaks. Because of the differences in a preschool child's readiness for school, we offer a variety of attendance options for the parent to choose for their child.

Illness and Medication

All children experience childhood illnesses and at times spread their illness to other children. Any time there is a group of people together in a setting, there is potential for the spread of illnesses.

In our quest to stop germs from spreading, we request that you please safeguard your child and the others by keeping them at home if signs of illness are present. Reasons to keep your child home may include: fever 100 degrees or higher, diarrhea, vomiting, inflammation of the eyes, rash, head lice, sore throat, herpes (mouth sores) that are oozing, impetigo, scabies, constant runny nose, sever coughing, extreme sleepiness, ear pain, vaccine-preventable diseases, or other contagious illness. Children may not attend until condition has cleared. In the case of fever, diarrhea, or vomiting, children may not attend until symptom free without medication for 24 hours.

Children at school with fever, diarrhea, and vomiting must be sent home and not return for at least 24 hours with no symptoms or a doctor's note stating that the child is well enough to return to school. If your child becomes ill at school, we will call you to pick up your child as soon as possible. The child will be moved to the office until you arrive. If it is not possible to reach you, the emergency numbers on file for your child will be called. Please keep emergency numbers current.

Please notify the school if your child is diagnosed with or exposed to an infectious illness. Notice will be posted if an infectious disease occurs at the school.

Medication ~ All prescription and non-prescription medication given in preschool settings require a written authorization from your health care provider, as well as parent written consent. This is a childcare licensing requirement. The medication authorization forms are available from the director. The instructions from your health care provider must include information regarding the medication, reason for the medication, the specific time of administration, route of medication, and the length of time the medication needs to be given. All medication must be brought in the original labeled container, with prescription number, name of medication, date filled, name of physician, child's name, and directions for dosage. It is essential that a medication measuring spoon or other device be sent with the child's medicine to assure proper dosage.

Pursuant to and in compliance with the Colorado Nurse Practice Act section 12-38-103(10), preschool staff involved in medication administration receive special training and are supervised by our School Nurse Consultant. Preschool staff are not authorized to determine when an "as needed" medication is to be given. Specific instructions are necessary. For children with chronic health conditions, this can be determined in collaboration with the consulting registered nurse, who will write and maintain a care plan for that child.

An individualized health care plan must be updated at least every 12 months from the date of the initial plan and as changes occur. The plan must include all information needed to care for the child, must be signed by the health care provider, and must include but not be limited to the following:

- Medication schedule
- Nutrition and feeding instructions
- Medical equipment or adaptive devices, including instructions
- Medical emergency instructions
- Toileting and personal hygiene instructions
- Behavioral interventions
- Medical procedure/intervention orders

All medications are stored in a locked cabinet away from children's access and kept under the conditions as directed by the health care provider or pharmacist.

Colorado law requires every child to have a physical examination form signed by an approved health

Injuries

If a child received a minor injury (i.e. scrapes, etc.) while at school, the teacher or staff member will administer first aid in the form of water, soap, bandage or ice pack. In the case of severe emergencies, 911 will be notified first, and then the parents or guardian will be notified. An emergency release must be signed by parents in order to authorize staff to take appropriate steps on behalf of the child.

Lost Child

When a child is lost, the teacher will immediately contact the director and/or the school principal. They will institute a full building search for the lost child. If not successful within a few minutes, the parent and police will be contacted for help in finding the lost child.

Lunches

The hot lunch program is an optional service at an additional cost. Lunches are prepared by volunteers and usually offered Monday-Thursday.

Media/Technology

We have implemented the use of media/technology to take advantage of the vast amount of educational resources available to children. Media/technology time will be approved by the Director/Principal.

Nutrition

Snacks are provided mid-morning. We offer two healthy choices in order to accommodate taste preferences as much as possible.

Outside Play

The children play outside on the playground at the discretion of the preschool staff. In the event that the weather is hot (above 95°F) or cold (below 32°F), too rainy or too snowy, we will participate in activities indoors that will help develop large muscles. Children are always offered water after playing outside and may have a drink anytime during the school day. It is recommended that parents apply sunscreen to their children prior to school. The children are welcome to wear sunglasses and hats on the playground. If you wish a staff member to apply sunscreen to your child, please see the Director for details and a sunscreen permission form. If your child has had an illness, they must be well enough to play outside before returning to school. We are not staffed to provide both indoor and outdoor supervision.

Parent Teacher Conferences

Parent Teacher Conferences are scheduled twice a year. This is a special time where your child's teacher can give you their undivided attention and discuss your child and their development in detail. Sometimes there is a need for further discussion regarding your child and his/her needs. Parents are welcome to request a conference regarding your child and your child's progress at any time.

Pick Up Authorization

A grace period of 15 minutes (3:30-3:45 p.m. Monday-Thursday and 12:15-12:30 p.m. on Friday) is provided for you to pick up your child. Children that are not picked up at the end of the grace period will be escorted back to preschool/preK where late fees of \$1 per minute apply.

Parents must provide the school with a list of all adults who have permission to pick up their child(ren). Only authorized adults will be allowed to pick up children. In the attempt of an unauthorized adult pick up, the parents will be called. If staff are unable to reach the parents, the child will remain in the care of the center.

Staffing

Vista Ridge Academy employs a state certified director and a state certified teacher who work diligently to make your child's transition to Kindergarten as smooth as possible by providing a developmental and academic environment.

Student Tracking

Per state regulations, children must be signed in and out each day in the log book

Sunscreen

It is the parent's responsibility to apply sunscreen on days it is needed. In the rare instance this is not possible, sunscreen will be applied by staff if the student has provided their own sunscreen and written authorization has been obtained.

Supervision

Students are not to be in any unsupervised areas. Should a child not be where they are expected to be, they will be assumed lost and immediate action will be taken to locate the parents and police are contacted. The Director/Supervisor will double check that all students have gone home at the end of the day. In addition, the Director/Supervisor will conduct a final walk through of the premises before leaving for the day.

Toilet Training

We realize that some children will have special needs or may not be ready to be toilet trained; however, all children in our care are required to be toilet trained. We do not have the proper staffing nor the facility requirements to have students that are not yet trained.

Toys

Your child is welcome to bring a transition item to help him/her feel comfortable (blanket or stuffed animal). However, other toys from home are not allowed at the center for safety reasons. There may be scheduled show-and-tell when your child may bring a toy. Gum and candy should not be brought. The center will not be responsible for any breakage or loss of toys brought to the center. Please never allow your child to bring money to school.

Visitors

All visitors must register at the office before entering a classroom. Parents are welcome to visit their child's class during school hours with prior arrangements with administration at least one school day in advance. Siblings of students, no matter their age, who are not students at Vista Ridge Academy should be accompanied by a parent whenever present on school grounds.

This handbook may be updated at any time to comply with changes and/or additions to state licensing requirements. (Last updated: January 2019)



As a parent/guardian of a student attending Vista Ridge Childhood Education Handbook and agree to comply a	•
Parents/Legal Guardian Signature	Date
Name(s) of Children in the Early Childhood Program	